

State Lawmakers Can and Should Protect Consumers from Prescription Drug Price Gouging during COVID-19 and Beyond

The COVID-19 pandemic has brought to light the brutal reality of a health care system that is fundamentally unprepared and struggling to meet the needs of America's families and consumers. Millions of workers have lost their jobs, leaving their families without health insurance, and this is particularly true for people of color, families with children, and low-wage workers. While America's families are struggling to pay rent and health care bills, the pharmaceutical industry is raising prices for the medicines they need to survive.

Nine in 10 voters are worried about rising drug prices due to COVID-19,3 and rightfully so. Prescription drug companies have made record profits over the last decade, well over \$1 trillion,4 and the cost of medicines continues to be out of reach for many of America's families. With good reason, consumers do not trust that drug companies — which have a business model conducive to price gouging⁵ — will act in good faith to assure the availability of affordable medications during or after the pandemic. Despite the billions of taxpayer dollars funneled to drug manufacturers to develop life-saving vaccines and therapeutics, 6 consumers and taxpayers have no guarantee of a fair return on their investment in the form of affordable prescription drugs. As our nation and our families face significant health and economic crises, Congress has enacted legislation that provides trillions of dollars in COVID-19 relief. However, none of these packages have protected consumers from high and rising prescription drug prices. **If federal** policymakers are unable to protect consumers, now is the time for state policymakers to step in and lead the way.

This paper lays out the incentives that drive pharmaceutical industry profits, highlights the failures of federal policymakers to protect consumers from high and rising drug prices, and offers concrete policy options for states that have the potential to make a meaningful difference in the lives of consumers and families.

The pharmaceutical industry is raising prices for prescription drugs while many American families who are already unable to afford their medications are losing their jobs and health insurance.

Nearly three in 10 adults — approximately 80 million people — in the U.S do not take their medicine as prescribed due to high costs. One in 10 adults either cut their pills in half or skip dosages in order to prolong the supply of medication they can afford, while one in five adults forgo their essential medications entirely because they are unable to afford to fill their prescription. Since the outset of 2020, drugmakers announced further price increases averaging triple the rate of inflation for more than 500 drugs.

August 2020 Issue Brief

Despite windfall profits for the past decade, the drug industry invests more funds into marketing its products than it does inventing new medicines.

Today, several months into the pandemic, our nation is still coming to terms with the full impact of COVID-19. Between March 15 and May 9 of this year, an estimated 16 million workers lost comprehensive health insurance formerly provided by their employers. 11 This massive loss of work and coverage has resulted in losses to the livelihood of families across the nation. In the early days of this crisis, the U.S. Census Bureau found that 26 million families did not have enough food to eat during the week,12 and 38 million adults reported little or no confidence in their ability to pay the next month's mortgage or rent.¹³ It's clear that the COVID-19 pandemic is wreaking havoc on every aspect of families' lives, from their ability to access stable employment and health care to other basic needs.

At the same time American families are suffering, drugmakers have taken steps to raise the prices of 245 drugs on the market. Of those drugs, 75% are in use for COVID-19 clinical trials, tied to outcomes and treatment for COVID-19, or used to treat conditions that put people at higher risk of infection.¹⁴

The drug industry has failed to invest in research and development that could have better prepared us for the COVID-19 pandemic.

The current incentives for pharmaceutical development have failed to prepare the world for COVID-19, despite decades of warning signs from coronavirus outbreaks with MERS (Middle East respiratory syndrome) and SARS (severe acute respiratory syndrome) about the devastating effects of a pandemic and the importance of having potential pharmaceutical remedies at the ready. Despite windfall profits for the past decade, the drug industry invests more funds into marketing its products than it does inventing new medicines. In 2017, drugmakers spent only 22% of their revenue on research and development, missing a critical opportunity to prepare for a global pandemic.

Instead of developing vaccines or cures to help our nation prepare for future coronaviruses or other emerging diseases, drugmakers have invested in minor tweaks to existing medicines. In fact, eight in 10 newly filed patents for drugs are for modest changes to existing medicines, not new medicines. ¹⁸ This lack of innovation and investment has not only slowed the development of new, cutting-edge treatments, it has also resulted in significant lag times to develop medicines to treat emergent threats like COVID-19.

Despite funneling taxpayer dollars into pharmaceutical companies to invest in drug development, there is no guarantee that any resulting therapy or vaccine will be affordable or available to consumers.

Today, as COVID-19 relief packages make their way through Congress, drugmakers are breaking lobbying records¹⁹ as they press Congress to continue the cycle of providing billions in taxpayer support for research and development without any requirement to ensure that consumers and families share in the benefits of these investments. Recognizing the important role that pharmaceutical companies play in addressing the pandemic, policymakers have prioritized funding for the industry. For example, the Coronavirus Preparedness and Response Supplemental Appropriations Act²⁰ and the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act²¹ have allowed nearly \$8 billion to flow into drug development, granting many fast-moving contracts with drugmakers. Yet, none of the moving COVID-19 congressional packages have included significant protections or provisions around prescription drug affordability, not even when new medications for the treatment of COVID-19 become available. Further, while federal lawmakers have passed legislation to

provide trillions in COVID-19 relief, they have only included narrow provisions in recent legislation to provide cost-sharing assistance for COVID-19 treatments and vaccines, which is not a sustainable solution to ensuring long-term affordability of the treatments families need to survive.

The White House has also focused on the importance of prescription drugs in the pandemic. In April, President Donald Trump announced a rapid scale-up of research for a COVID-19 vaccine in an initiative called Operation Warp Speed, with the goal of finding a vaccine by January 2021.²² In July, Trump issued three executive orders aimed at cutting prescription drug prices, but they fall short of allowing direct negotiation to lower Medicare drug prices. This latest support from Congress and the administration is on top of taxpayer-funded industry research from 2010 through 2016, which helped pay for the development of every one of the 210 drugs approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration during that time.²³

The failure of federal policymakers to help consumers manage the impact of COVID-19 on prescription drug prices is proving dangerous to families impacted by the pandemic. Pharmaceutical companies are already increasing prices for drugs that have the potential to treat COVID-19 symptoms.²⁴

The failure of federal policymakers to help consumers manage the impact of COVID-19 on prescription drug prices is proving dangerous to families impacted by the pandemic.

States should not wait for solutions from Washington. States should lead by advancing policies that put consumers first.

Despite the serious concerns among consumers about the cost of prescription drugs, there has been no federal legislative or regulatory activity to protect consumers from price gouging. To date, only one pharmaceutical company has promised to make COVID-19 vaccines and therapeutics available during the pandemic on a "not-for-profit" basis. ²⁵ State lawmakers must respond to consumers' calls for protection from high drug prices during the COVID-19 pandemic. **The time to act on meaningful drug pricing legislation is now.**

Lowering prescription drug prices is a priority for voters across the country. Nearly nine in 10 voters across the nation want the government to negotiate lower prescription drug prices with drug manufacturers, 26 and state-level polling shows similar levels of support. 27 Seventy-five percent of voters view elected officials who do not support legislation lowering prescription drug prices as less favorable. 28 However, consumers should not be the only ones who care about this issue. High prescription drug prices also negatively affect state and federal budgets. 29

The good news is that advocates don't have to wait for Congress. State lawmakers can take immediate action to address this problem. States across the nation — including Arizona, Illinois, Maryland, Minnesota, New Hampshire, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, and Vermont — have taken up legislation to ensure the availability of affordable medications and protect consumers from

price gouging. State lawmakers should consider the following policy solutions to take action:

- Set annual limits on price increases: After a prescription drug comes to market, prescription drug manufacturers often increase the price year after year. To limit annual price increases, states can enact legislation that fines drugmakers for price increases that exceed a set threshold.³⁰ In Illinois, legislation proposed in 2019 took this approach to curbing excessive price increases. For states currently struggling to balance their budgets in response to COVID-19, this proposal could generate revenue for patient assistance or other programs, while also discouraging annual price increases.
- **Board:** States can also limit the amount paid for a drug within its borders by implementing a Prescription Drug Affordability Board,³¹ which assesses the affordability of expensive drugs across the state and sets an upper payment limit for those drugs that otherwise are not accessible. In turn, savings go directly to consumers, small-business employers, and state taxpayers through reducing overall health insurance premiums.³²
- » Incentivize state agency collaboration: State agencies can work with one another to collaborate on prescription drug purchases. In this approach, a state pools resources across state-level agencies in order to obtain prescription drugs and secure bulk discounts.³³ Since public payers and government systems purchase prescriptions, costs are lower, which results in state-level, and potentially private sector, savings.³⁴

State lawmakers have a variety of options they can pursue to protect consumers from high and rising drug prices.

State lawmakers have a variety of options they can pursue to protect consumers from high and rising drug prices. Families USA has highlighted many of these options, along with strategies to counter industry opposition, in previous publications, such as "Addressing the Prescription Drug Affordability Crisis: A Golden Opportunity for State Lawmakers." 35

Conclusion

The time to pass meaningful prescription drug pricing legislation is now. While progress is stalled at the federal level, there are opportunities for states to act. At a time when families are experiencing historic job

and coverage losses, and fear and uncertainty related to COVID-19, it is imperative that state lawmakers take advantage of proven models that have already been advanced in states and similarly prioritize the health of America's families over the profit margins of the pharmaceutical industry. Choosing not to implement reforms and reign in prescription drug costs, especially in the middle of a pandemic, is unconscionable. Lawmakers have solutions that will protect consumers from abusive prescription drug prices and still create new opportunities to invest in the treatments and cures we need. Now is the time to put the needs of consumers first.

Endnotes

- ¹ Stan Dorn, "America's Coverage Crisis Deepens: New Survey Data Show Millions of Adults Became Uninsured, Starting in Late June," Families USA, August 3, 2020, https://familiesusa.org/resources/americas-coverage-crisis-deepens-new-survey-data-show-millions-of-adults-became-uninsured-starting-in-late-june/.
- ² Brianna Jones and Sarah Kraminer Bourland, *Drug Companies Keep Raising Prices in the Midst of a Pandemic*. (Patients for Affordable Drugs, June 28, 2020), https://patientsforaffordabledrugs.org/2020/06/28/covid-price-hikes-report/.
- ³ Dan Witters, "Nine in 10 Concerned about Rising Drug Costs Due to COVID-19," Gallup, June 18, 2020, https://news.gallup.com/poll/312641/nine-concerned-rising-drug-costs-due-covid.aspx.
- ⁴ Sean Dickson and Jeromie Ballreich, "How Much Can Pharma Lose? A Comparison of Returns between Pharmaceutical and Other Industries," West Health Policy Center, November 2019, https://www.westhealth.org/resource/how-much-can-pharmalose/.
- ⁵ Joseph Walker, "For Prescription Drug Makers, Price Increases Drive Revenue," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 5, 2015, https://www.wsj.com/articles/for-prescription-drug-makers-price-increases-drive-revenue-1444096750.
- ⁶ Thomas Huelskoetter and Andrew Satter, "How Your Tax Dollars Are Subsidizing Drug Companies," Center for American Progress, July 12, 2018, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/news/2018/07/12/453523/tax-dollars-subsidizing-drug-companies/.
- ⁷ Ashley Kirzinger et al., "KFF Health Tracking Poll February 2019: Prescription Drugs," Kaiser Family Foundation, March 1, 2019, https://www.kff.org/healthcosts/poll-finding/kff-health-tracking-poll-february-2019-prescription-drugs/.
- ⁸ Kirzinger et al., "Health Tracking Poll."
- ⁹ Frederick Isasi, "Frederick Isasi's Testimony on High Drug Prices to the House Energy and Commerce Committee," Families USA, May 23, 2019, https://familiesusa.org/resources/frederick-isasis-testimony-on-high-drug-prices-to-the-house-energy-and-commerce-committee/.
- ¹⁰ Patients for Affordable Drugs, "By the Numbers: New Analysis Finds over 500 Drug Price Hikes in First Week of January," January 8, 2020, https://patientsforaffordabledrugs.org/2020/01/08/500-drug-price-hikes/.

- ¹¹ Ben Zipperer and Josh Bivens, "16.2 Million Workers Have Likely Lost Employer-Provided Health Insurance since the Coronavirus Shock Began," *Working Economics Blog*, Economic Policy Institute, May 14, 2020, https://www.epi.org/blog/16-2-million-workers-have-likely-lost-employer-provided-health-insurance-since-the-coronavirus-shock-began/.
- ¹² Dorn, "Coverage Crisis Deepens."
- ¹³ Dorn, "Coverage Crisis Deepens."
- ¹⁴ Jones and Bourland, *Drug Companies*.
- ¹⁵ Alexander Zaitchik, "No Vaccine in Sight: The U.S. Was Once at the Cutting Edge of Pandemic Prevention. Then Big Pharma Took Over," *The New Republic*, May 11, 2020, https://newrepublic.com/article/157594/no-coronavirus-vaccine-big-pharma-drug-patent-system.
- ¹⁶ Ana Swanson, "Big Pharmaceutical Companies Are Spending Far More on Marketing Than Research," *Washington Post*, February 11, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/02/11/big-pharmaceutical-companies-are-spending-farmore-on-marketing-than-research/.
- ¹⁷ Nicholas Florko, "A New Study Sparks a War of Words over the Drug Industry's Commitment to Research," STAT, May 14, 2019, https://www.statnews.com/2019/05/14/war-of-words-over-pharma-commitment-toresearch/.
- ¹⁸ Robin Feldman, "May Your Drug Price Be Evergreen," *Oxford Journal of Law and the Biosciences*, 2018, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3061567.
- ¹⁹ Sydney Lupkin, "Gilead Lobbying Rose as Interest in COVID-19 Treatment Climbed," NPR, May 2, 2020, https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/05/02/849149873/gilead-lobbying-rose-as-interest-in-covid-19-treatment-climbed.
- ²⁰ Coronavirus Preparedness and Response Supplemental Appropriations Act, enacted on March 6, 2020, as Public Law 116-123, https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ123/PLAW-116publ123.pdf.
- ²¹ Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act, enacted on March 27, 2020, as Public Law 116-136, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2020-04/hr748.pdf.

- ²² Stephanie Oum, Adam Wexler, and Jennifer Kates, "The U.S. Response to Coronavirus: Summary of the Coronavirus Preparedness and Response Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2020," Kaiser Family Foundation, March 11, 2020, https://www.kff.org/global-health-policy/issue-brief/the-coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act: Summary of Key Health Provisions," Kaiser Family Foundation, April 9, 2020, https://www.kff.org/global-health-policy/issue-brief/the-coronavirus-aid-relief-and-economic-security-act-summary-of-key-health-provisions/.
- ²³ Megan Thielking, "NIH Funding Contributed to 210 Approved Drugs in Recent Years, Study Says," STAT, February 12, 2018, https://www.statnews.com/2018/02/12/nih-funding-drugdevelopment.
- ²⁴ Carl O'Donnell, "U.S. Lawmakers Question Jaguar Health on Price Hike of Drug That May Help Treat COVID-19 Patients," Reuters, May 4, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-drug-prices-jaguar/us-lawmakers-question-jaguar-health-on-price-hike-of-drug-that-may-help-treat-covid-19-patients-idUSKBN22G2K4.
- ²⁵ David Mitchell, "A Not-for-Profit Vaccine from Johnson & Johnson? Not So Fast." Patients for Affordable Drugs, April 28, 2020, https://www.patientsforaffordabledrugs.org/2020/04/28/covid-blog-3/.
- ²⁶ Alison Kodjak, "Poll: Americans Support Government Action to Curb Prescription Drug Prices," NPR, March 1, 2019, https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2019/03/01/699086303/pollamericans-support-government-action-to-curb-prescriptiondrugprices; Arnold Ventures, "Poll Reveals Near Unanimous Call for Aggressive Congressional Action to Lower Prescription Drug Prices," May 22, 2019, https://www.arnoldventures.org/stories/poll-shows-publics-frustration-with-congress-over-inaction-on-drug-prices/.
- ²⁷ Altarum Healthcare Value Hub, "Colorado Residents Worried about High Drug Costs Support a Range of Government Solutions," Data Brief no. 34, February 2019, https://www.healthcarevaluehub.org/advocate-resources/publications/colorado-residents-worried-about-high-drug-costssupport-range-government-solutions; Altarum Healthcare Value Hub, "Virginia Residents Worried about High Drug Costs Support a Range of Government Solutions," Data Brief no. 57, October 2019, <a href="https://www.https://ww

- www.healthcarevaluehub.org/advocate-resources/publications/virginia-residents-worried-about-high-drug-costs-support-range-government-solutions; Altarum Healthcare Value Hub, "Utah Residents Worried about High Drug Costs Support a Range of Government Solutions," Data Brief no. 22, February 2019, https://www.healthcarevaluehub.org/advocate-resources/publications/utah-residents-worried-about-high-drug-costssupport-range-government-solutions.
- ²⁸ Geoff Garin and Whit Ayres, "Poll: Voters Are Angry about Prescription Drug Prices," *The Hill*, May 24, 2019, https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/445401-voters-are-angry-about-prescription-drugcosts.
- ²⁹ Alisa Chester and Ian Reynolds, "States Work to Curb Drug Spending: Tight Budgets Lead to New Approaches to Managing Costs," *Say Ahhh!* (blog), Georgetown University Health Policy Institute Center for Children and Families, February 23, 2018, https://ccf.georgetown.edu/2018/02/23/states-work-to-curb-drug-spending-tight-budgets-lead-to-new-approaches-to-managing-costs/.
- ³⁰ The Pew Charitable Trusts, "A Tax on Drug Price Increases Can Offset Costs: States Could Discourage Manufacturers from Large Price Hikes," July 2, 2018, https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2018/07/a-tax-on-drug-price-increases-can-offset-costs.
- ³¹ Justin Mendoza and Frederick Isasi, "Addressing the Prescription Drug Affordability Crisis: A Golden Opportunity for State Lawmakers," Families USA, February 19, 2020, https://familiesusa.org/resources/addressing-the-prescription-drug-affordability-crisis-a-golden-opportunity-for-state-lawmakers-2/.
- ³² Small Business Majority, "Scientific Opinion Poll: Small Business Owners Say Drug Prices Are Impacting Their Bottom Lines," December 6, 2016, https://smallbusinessmajority.org/press-release/scientific-opinion-poll-small-business-owners-say-drug-prices-are-impacting-their-bottom-lines.
- ³³ Justin Mendoza, "State Efforts to Rein in High Drug Prices in the 2019 Session," Families USA, July 29, 2019, https://familiesusa.org/resources/state-efforts-to-rein-in-high-drug-prices-in-the-2019-session/.
- ³⁴ Mendoza, "State Efforts."
- 35 Mendoza and Isasi, "Affordability Crisis."

This publication was written by:

Raven Gomez, Partnerships Coordinator, Families USA

Justin Mendoza, Senior Partnerships Manager, Families USA

The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically):
Kimberly Alleyne, Senior Director, Communications
Justin Charles, Digital Media Associate
Katie Corrigan, Chief of Staff
Nichole Edralin, Senior Manager, Design and Publications
Lisa Holland, Senior Communications Manager
Lisa Hunter, Senior Director of Strategic Partnerships
Adina Marx, Communications Associate
Justin Mendoza, Senior Partnerships Manager
Lauren Rosenbaum, Director of Strategic Partnerships
Lisa Shapiro, Senior Advisor for Strategy and Children's Policy
Jane Sheehan, Senior Federal Relations Manager



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA